SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
18th May, 2005

Meeting commenced:
10.00 a.m.
"
ended:
12.45 p.m.
PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor Stan Witkowski) - in the Chair

Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, Eric Burgoyne, Val Burgoyne, Clague, Compton, Cullen, Dawson, Devine, Fernandez, Karen Garrido, Robin Garrido, Gray, Harold, Heywood, Hinds, Holt, Howard, Hudson, Humphreys, Hunt, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King, Lancaster, Bernard Lea, Maureen Lea, Lewis, Lightup, Lindley, Loveday, Macdonald, Mann, McIntyre, Miller, Merry, Morris, Bernard Murphy, Jane Murphy, Joe Murphy, Owen, Perkins, Pooley, Powell, Salmon, Sheehy, Smyth, Warmisham, Warner and Wilson




Mr. J. Wheelton - Co-opted Member - attended also

175.
MAYOR’S CHAPLAIN: FATHER BROADLEY
At the conclusion of prayers the Mayor made a presentation to Father Broadley in recognition of his services as Chaplain during 2004/05.

176.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Broughton, Connor, Cooke, Dobbs, Hulmes and Pennington.

177.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

178.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Councillor Karen Garrido moved, and Councillor Robin Garrido seconded, a substantial amendment to the minutes of the Extraordinary Meeting held on 11th May, 2005.

The Council felt that the purpose of the minutes was to record, and give an indication of the reasons for, the decisions taken at meetings rather than provide a full transcript of comments.  As the motion did not put forward any corrections but rather reflected the point of view of a minority of Members it was considered that the inclusion in the minutes would not be appropriate.

The motion, having been put to the vote, was not accepted.

RESOLVED:
THAT the minutes of the meetings held on 28th April, and 11th May, 2005, be signed by the Mayor as a correct record.

179.
RECEIPT OF PETITION
Councillor B.P. Murphy presented a petition on behalf of persons residing in the vicinity of 468 Great Cheetham Street East, Broughton, requesting action be taken to deal with anti-social behaviour in the area.

180.
MANAGEMENT OF THE MEETING
During discussions on a number of items in the agenda for the meeting, Members of the Opposition suggested that the submission to the Council of substantial reports was inappropriate as they had not had sufficient time to study them and that the nature of the Council was too confrontational to allow a full discussion.  It was suggested that prior submission of such documents to the relevant Scrutiny Committee would allow a more in-depth examination.

Lead Members pointed out that the Constitution specified that certain documents could be approved only by the Council; they were willing to allow prior submission, subject to the consent of the Chair, to the relevant Scrutiny Committee but pointed out that such action had not been requested in the past.  It was considered also that the circulation of the reports with the agenda should allow Members sufficient time to read documents particularly as many had been published also as part of the Cabinet agenda and so been accessible by Councillors and members of the public for some time.

The Council was reminded that it would help Lead Members make a reply at the meeting if any questions for them were circulated in advance.

181.
TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY, 2005/06
In accordance with the CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management the Lead Member for Customer and Support Services submitted the Treasury Management Statement  which (a) detailed the expected activities of the treasury function in 2005/06 and (b) in accordance with the requirements of the Local Government Act 2003 included an Annual Investment Strategy.

Councillor Macdonald, feeling that he had not had sufficient time to scrutinise the report, abstained from voting.

RESOLVED:
THAT the Treasury Management Strategy for 2005/06 be approved.

182.
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT STRATEGY, 2004 TO 2007
The Leader of the Council submitted an Economic Development Strategy which (a) identified the key economic priorities to be addressed in Salford from 2004 to 2007 for delivery via partners, (b) had been developed within the regional and sub-regional context whilst aimed at addressing local need, (c) had been produced, and would be implemented by, Salford’s Economic Development Forum - a Strategic Delivery Partnership - with contributions from steering groups and workshops and (d) provided an over-arching framework based around the three themes of investment, business development and employability that would enable partners to drive forward and deliver agreed economic development programmes and initiatives that were of local, sub-regional and regional importance.  

In presenting the report the Leader emphasised that the achievement of the Council had been within the wider context of a stable economy promoted by Central Government.  He drew attention to obstacles to be overtaken in promoting further economic growth including the low adult literacy rate in Salford.

Councillor Lewis reported that the Strategy reflected many policies of his Party but that it exaggerated achievements, did not acknowledge the full extent of the limitations upon development and set low targets for future development.  Other Opposition Members suggested that the success of the current National Government could be attributed to their having inherited a stable economy from the previous administration.  A debate took place on the perceived attitude of the current and previous National Governments towards the working population.  It was suggested that the comments made by the Opposition Parties on the report were negative in that they did not include suggestions as to how improvements could be made.

RESOLVED:
THAT the Economic Development Strategy and Audit be endorsed as an appropriate way forward for economic development in Salford during the period 2004 to 2007.  

183.
SALFORD YOUTH OFFENDING TEAM (YOT) - ANNUAL REPORT
The Lead Member for Children and Young People submitted the joint inspection report which had been undertaken by a range of agencies on the Salford YOT.  The report concluded that the YOT had a number of strengths including committed and enthusiastic staff and a strong strategic lead from its management board.  Work to prevent offending was developing well and being linked to other schemes within the authority.  Intervention with those who had offended, whilst good, required evaluation to test effectiveness.  Positive use was made of restorative justice conferencing.

Attention was drawn to areas which required improvement including a lack of consistency in the enforcement of Orders, a need to review the final warning scheme and to do more with offenders with mental health needs.  The overall performance of the Salford YOT was determined to be a good basis for development.

In presenting the report the Lead Member acknowledged the excellent work undertaken by Tom Healey, Manager of the Salford YOT, and his comments were endorsed by Councillor Macdonald.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report on the Salford Youth Offending Team be noted and that the YOT submit a response to the recommendations contained therein and develop an action plan to address them within 12 months.

184.
CODE OF CONDUCT FOR MEMBERS - REVIEW

In the absence of the Chair of the Standards Board the Deputy Director of Customer and Support Services and City Solicitor submitted a report indicating that the Standards Board for England were undertaking a review of the Moral Code of Conduct for local authority Members and outlining a possible response to their consultation.


RESOLVED:
THAT the response to the consultation on reviewing the Code of Conduct for Elected Members be approved for submission to the Standards Board for England.

185.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS OF OTHER AUTHORITIES ETC.

(a)
Greater Manchester Fire and Rescue Authority (GMFRA)

Councillor Wilson submitted a report giving an overview of current issues concerning the GMFRA.  Particular attention was drawn to the increasing number of unacceptable attacks which had been made upon Fire Service staff undertaking their duties.  Councillor Wilson hoped that the Council would support efforts to make penalties for such attacks the same as those for attacking a police officer.  Councillor Lancaster confirmed that the Crime and Disorder Partnership would consider remedies to this problem if requested by the GMFRA.  


(b)
Passenger Transport

Councillor Robin Garrido referred to a bus shelter which had been erected in Eccles at a cost of £25,000 and suggested that the GMPTE be made aware of public concern that better use could be made of such funds.  Councillor Warner reported on the features of the shelter which had generated the costs and agreed to advise Councillor Garrido of the number of bus services which could have been provided for the same cost.


(c) 
Police

Councillors Karen and Robin Garrido expressed dissatisfaction that replies to questions they had raised at past meetings were still outstanding.  Councillor Merry asked to be given details of any unanswered questions so as to facilitate responses.


Councillor Karen Garrido reported that she had been advised that 660 police officers in 139 vehicles had been involved in the recent England -v- Ireland football match.  This had generated overtime costs of £127,219 which, after allowing for a recharge to the Football Association, left a cost to the taxpayer of approximately £69,000.  She suggested that the low number of arrests made at the event indicated that such a level of service could not be justified particularly in the context of requests from the public for greater local policing.  Councillor Joe Murphy reminded the Council that events such as football matches generated revenue in the local economy.


Councillor Perkins asked to be advised of the number of police officers currently operating in Salford and those who were to join the area, via recruitment or after graduating, in the next year.


Councillor Owen asked whether the GMP would reduce the number of targets set in view of reports that the Police Federation were unhappy with the number.  Councillor Merry reminded the Council that decisions on the number of police officers were made by the Chief Constable and that targets could help to promote accountability.  


(d)
Waste Disposal

No questions were asked, nor comments made on, waste disposal matters.


(e)
Outside Bodies

In view of Member interest in outside bodies such as the North West Regional Assembly Councillor Lancaster suggested that options for incorporating regular reports on their activities within the Council agenda should be examined.

186.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council

Councillor Karen Garrido asked whether the Leader of the Council agreed with comments made by Councillor Antrobus during the recent general election campaign that candidates from outside of the area were not wanted.  Councillor Antrobus replied that, to the contrary, input from people from different backgrounds helped an area to thrive and that his objection was to comments being made on local concerns by people who could later leave the area and thus avoid the consequences of their remarks.


In response to a question from Councillor Perkins the Leader explained that, whilst he might agree in principle to Salford Council supporting the “Mayors for Peace” initiative to commemorate the bombing of Hiroshima and Nagaski, such a decision could only be made by the Mayor.


In response to a question from Councillor Owen he indicated that he would examine the Standing Orders to determine whether Opposition Members could be involved in the process as selecting a new Communications Officer for the Council.  He indicated that he felt that the post of Communications Officer had achieved value for money and should, therefore, be retained and, thus, participation in any selection process should be on that basis.


In the absence of prior notification Councillor Merry felt unable to comment upon an allegation from Councillor Lindley that the Mayor’s office had promoted a political candidate but agreed to examine the matter.


(b)
Deputy Leader of the Council

As agreed in Minute 154(a) of the meeting held on 17th March, 2005, Councillor Robin Garrido gave examples from past minutes of the Council which, he suggested, showed that he had consistently opposed the Council’s policy of purchasing properties in Langworthy for which it had not been possible to subsequently secure tenants.  Councillor Lancaster replied that decisions on such matters had always been made on the individual merits of each case and that there had never been an overall policy.


Councillor Karen Garrido reported that residents who had sought assistance from the Nuisance Link Team had been critical of the approach taken by the Team which they perceived as unhelpful.  Councillor Lancaster advised that the role of the Team was intended to be interventional - to dissuade young people from anti-social behaviour - and that, if such an approach was unsuccessful, the matter should be referred to other agencies.


(c)
Lead Members for Education, Housing, Children and Youth, Community Health 
and Social Care, Culture and Sport and Customer and Support Services

No questions were raised for the abovementioned Lead Members.


(d)
Lead Member for the Environment

In response to a question from Councillor Macdonald Councillor Maureen Lea, Lead Member for the Environment, reported on actions taken to improve the nutritional content of school meals.  She reminded Members that Compulsory Competitive Tendering which had been introduced in 1989 required local authorities to make cost  the prime factor in providing meals.  Salford schools had done their best to provide nutritional meals within this framework but the policy had required the introduction of pre-packed food rather than food cooked on the premises.  Even before the current national interest in nutritional content Salford had been in the top quartile of expenditure and had introduced a range of options such as salad bars to promote healthy eating.  It was acknowledged, however, that pupils might choose not to take such options and a campaign to promote healthy eating had been introduced in September, 2004.  From September, 2005, the use of reconstituted meat would cease and a return would be made to food cooked on the premises.


Councillor Lea expressed her appreciation of the efforts of Sharon Smith, Catering Manager.


(e)
Lead Member for Planning

Councillor Compton indicated that, contrary to comments made at a past meeting,  Ward Councillors were not invited to attend a public meeting at which the proposed magistrates court was to be discussed, he had received a copy of such an invitation.  Councillor Antrobus replied that the invitation in question had been issued only after he had taken the initiative to contact the event organiser and offer to participate and the invitation had been declined as Ward Councillors had not been offered parity with other speakers.

187.
APPOINTMENT OF CABINET AND EXECUTIVE SUPPORT MEMBERS

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the following appointments be approved, and the portfolios (including cross-cutting issues) determined by the Leader of the Council be confirmed for the 2005/06 municipal year:

· Councillor Merry
 
-
Leader of the Council (Communications and 






Marketing; Performance and Best Value; Policy,






Regeneration Matters; Strategic Overview)

· Councillor Lancaster
-
Deputy Leader of the Council (Community Safety; 


Crime and Disorder; Electoral Matters; Property; 


Service Reviews; Targets and Pledges; and Waste 






Disposal)

together with:

	Portfolio
	Lead Member

(and cross-cutting portfolio)
	Executive Support Member

	Adult Social Services
	Councillor Sheehy

(and assist Councillor Mann on Asylum Seekers and Refugees)
	Councillor Eric  Burgoyne

	Children’s Services
	Councillor Warmisham
	Councillor Joe Murphy

	Culture and Sport
	Councillor Warner
	Councillor Witkowski

	Customer and Support Services
	Councillor Hinds

(Implementation of the Gershon Report) 
	Councillor Devine

	Environment
	Councillor Maureen Lea
	Councillor Humphreys

	Housing
	Councillor Connor
	Councillor Hudson

	Planning
	Councillor Antrobus
	Councillor McIntyre 

	Service Development/

Neighbourhood Management
	Councillor Mann 

(Asylum Seekers and Refugees)
	Councillor Cullen

(assists Councillor Lancaster on Crime and Disorder)




(2) THAT, in accordance with schedule 2 to the Articles of the Constitution, the Lead Member for Community Safety, Councillor Lancaster, be appointed as the City Council’s representative on the Greater Manchester Police Authority.

188.
MEMBERSHIP OF COMMITTEES AND PANELS, ETC., AND THE APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMEN FOR THE 2005/06 MUNICIPAL YEAR
RESOLVED:
THAT the recommendations of the Council Agenda Group held on 17th May, 2005, as set out in Appendix A to the minutes of this meeting, in respect of the membership of Committees and Panels etc., and the appointment of Chairmen for the 2005/06 municipal year be approved having been amended to delete Councillor Heywood from the membership of the Corporate Parenting Panel.

189.
APPOINTMENT OF NOMINATION OF REPRESENTATIVES OF THE COUNCIL TO OUTSIDE BODIES



RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the recommendations of the Council Agenda Group held on 17th May, 2005, as set out in Appendix B to the minutes of this meeting in respect of the appointment or nomination of Members of the Council to serve on outside bodies be approved having been amended to substitute Councillor Lewis for Councillor Howard on the Worsley and Little Hulton NPHL Local Board.




(2) THAT the Council Agenda Group be asked to consider revising the representation on the National Society for Clean Air and Environmental Protection to include Councillor Macdonald . 

190.
MEMBERSHIP OF THE COUNCIL AGENDA GROUP 2005/06

RESOLVED:
THAT, in accordance with Article 4.5 of the Council Constitution, the following membership of the Council Agenda Group be approved for 2005/06:


The Mayor.


The Deputy Mayor.


The Leader of the Council.


The Deputy Leader of the Council.


A Member of each minority party: Councillors Karen Garrido and Councillor Owen.


Two non-Cabinet Members: Councillors Joe Murphy and Val Burgoyne.


A Representative of  the Scrutiny Chairs: Councillors Jolley and Dawson (alternating).


One other Member of the main party: Councillor Cullen.


Observers/Opposition Whips: Councillors Howard and Perkins.

191.
JOINT HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services submitted a report indicating that (a) the NHS was undertaking a large scale public consultation on the future of children’s neonatal and maternity services delivered sub-regionally and (b) where the consultation covered services across a geographic area larger than a single local authority the authorities in question were obliged to establish, and delegate health scrutiny powers and duties to a Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee which would take on the responsibilities of statutory consultee.


Accordingly, the report set out proposed terms of reference and membership for the new Joint Health Scrutiny Committee to respond to the statutory consultation by the NHS in Greater Manchester, East Cheshire, High Peak and Rossendale.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the proposed terms of reference for the Joint Health Scrutiny Committee, now submitted, be approved and that Salford City Council agree to the waiving, under section 17 of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989, of the need for the Joint Committee to be politically balanced.




(2) THAT Councillor Kean be nominated to sit on the Joint Committee.

192.
ISSUES FOR CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

There were no issues for the Chairs of Scrutiny Committees.

193.
AMENDMENTS TO THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION

A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services detailing proposed amendments to the Council Constitution was submitted.


RESOLVED:
THAT the amendments to the Constitution - as contained in the report now submitted - be approved.

194.
INFORMATION ITEMS

The following items had been circulated with the agenda for the Council meeting for information:

· List of Lead Member decisions.

· Minutes of Cabinet.

· Minutes of Regulatory Panels.

· Minutes of Community Committees.

· Scrutiny Committee action sheets.

· The Forward Plan.
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